

Volume 28, Number 3, 2021



TO COMBAT EXTREMISM, How to Frame Religion Matters: Southeast Asia in Comparative Perspective

Takeshi Kohno

The Roots of Indonesia's Resilience Against Violent Extremism

Jamhari & Testriono

REVISITING THE DUSUN NYOIR REBELLION IN NARATHIWAT (SOUTH THAILAND), APRIL 1948

Christopher Mark Joll

STUDIA ISLAMIKA

Indonesian Journal for Islamic Studies Vol. 28, no. 3, 2021

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF Azyumardi Azra

MANAGING EDITOR Oman Fathurahman

EDITORS

Saiful Mujani Jamhari Didin Syafruddin Jajat Burhanudin Fuad Jabali Ali Munhanif Saiful Umam Dadi Darmadi Jajang Jahroni Din Wahid Euis Nurlaelawati

INTERNATIONAL EDITORIAL BOARD

M. Quraish Shihah (Syarif Hidayatullah State Islamic University of Jakarta, INDONESIA) Martin van Bruinessen (Utrecht University, NETHERLANDS) John R. Bowen (Washington University, USA) M. Kamal Hasan (International Islamic University, MALAYSIA) Virginia M. Hooker (Australian National University, AUSTRALIA) Edwin P. Wieringa (Universität zu Köln, GERMANY) Robert W. Hefner (Boston University, USA) Rémy Madinier (Centre national de la recherche scientifique (CNRS), FRANCE) R. Michael Feener (National University of Singapore, SINGAPORE) Michael F Laffan (Princeton University, USA) Minako Sakai (The University of New South Wales, AUSTRALIA) Annabel Teh Gallop (The British Library, UK) Syafaatun Almirzanah (Sunan Kalijaga State Islamic University of Yogyakarta, INDONESIA)

ASSISTANT TO THE EDITORS Testriono Muhammad Nida' Fadlan Rangga Eka Saputra Abdullah Maulani

ENGLISH LANGUAGE ADVISOR Benjamin J. Freeman Daniel Peterson Batool Moussa

ARABIC LANGUAGE ADVISOR Tb. Ade Asnawi

COVER DESIGNER S. Prinka STUDIA ISLAMIKA (ISSN 0215-0492; E-ISSN: 2355-6145) is an international journal published by the Center for the Study of Islam and Society (PPIM) Syarif Hidayatullah State Islamic University of Jakarta, INDONESIA. It specializes in Indonesian Islamic studies in particular, and Southeast Asian Islamic studies in general, and is intended to communicate original researches and current issues on the subject. This journal warmly welcomes contributions from scholars of related disciplines. All submitted papers are subject to double-blind review process.

STUDIA ISLAMIKA has been accredited by The Ministry of Research, Technology, and Higher Education, Republic of Indonesia as an academic journal (Decree No. 32a/E/KPT/2017).

STUDIA ISLAMIKA has become a CrossRef Member since year 2014. Therefore, all articles published by STUDIA ISLAMIKA will have unique Digital Object Identifier (DOI) number.

STUDIA ISLAMIKA is indexed in Scopus since 30 May 2015.

Editorial Office: STUDIA ISLAMIKA, Gedung Pusat Pengkajian Islam dan Masyarakat (PPIM) UIN Jakarta, Jl. Kertamukti No. 5, Pisangan Barat, Cirendeu, Ciputat 15419, Jakarta, Indonesia. Phone: (62-21) 7423543, 7499272, Fax: (62-21) 7408633; E-mail: studia.islamika@uinjkt.ac.id Website: http://journal.uinjkt.ac.id/index.php/studia-islamika

Annual subscription rates from outside Indonesia, institution: US\$ 75,00 and the cost of a single copy is US\$ 25,00; individual: US\$ 50,00 and the cost of a single copy is US\$ 20,00. Rates do not include international postage and handling.

Please make all payment through bank transfer to: **PPIM**, **Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang Graha Karnos, Indonesia**, account No. **101-00-0514550-1 (USD)**, **Swift Code: bmriidja**



Harga berlangganan di Indonesia untuk satu tahun, lembaga: Rp. 150.000,-, harga satu edisi Rp. 50.000,-; individu: Rp. 100.000,-, harga satu edisi Rp. 40.000,-. Harga belum termasuk ongkos kirim.

Pembayaran melalui **PPIM, Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang** Graha Karnos, No. Rek: 128-00-0105080-3

Table of Contents

Articles

- 483 Takeshi Kohno
 To Combat Extremism,
 How to Frame Religion Matters:
 Southeast Asia in Comparative Perspective
- 517 *Jamhari & Testriono* The Roots of Indonesia's Resilience Against Violent Extremism
- 547 Christopher Mark Joll
 Revisiting the Dusun Nyoir Rebellion
 in Narathiwat (South Thailand), April 1948
- 579 Jajat Burhanudin Islamic Turn in Malay Historiography: Bustān al-Salāțīn of 17th Century Aceh
- 607 Bambang Irawan & Ismail Fahmi Arrauf Nasution The Political Dynamics of Islamophobia in Jokowi's Era: A Discourse Analysis of Online Media Reporting
- 637 *R. Yani'ah Wardani & Muhammad Nida' Fadlan* Al-Ḥadāthah al-Islāmīyah al-mutaghayyirah:

Ṣuwar li al-ṣūfīyah al-ḥaḍarīyah fī Indonesia wa Pakistan

Book Review

677 *Endi Aulia Garadian* Jawisasi: Proses Integrasi Muslim Kamboja ke Dunia Melayu

Document

699 *Laifa Annisa Hendarmin, Ida Rosyidah, & Mochamad Iqbal Nurmansyah* Pesantren during the Pandemic: Resilience and Vulnerability

Christopher Mark Joll Revisiting the Dusun Nyoir Rebellion in Narathiwat (South Thailand), April 1948

Abstract: This article revisits the Dusun Nyoir rebellion of April 1948. My primary objective is to fill gaps missed by others whom I have learnt much from. Few familiar with the wider geography of violence in South Thailand are unaware of connections between this and the coordinated attacks on April 28 2004, which included the employment of Malay magic. This article demonstrates the importance of commitments to both conducting fieldwork in conservative rural communities and interacting with the secondary literature. The former revealed connections between Haji Mat Karae (who led the Dusun Nyoir rebellion) and Kyai Salleh active in Batu Pahat before the return of the British in 1945. Equally importantly, engaging in both ethnographic fieldwork and the relevant secondary literature brought into focus case studies of Malay rebellion having occurred during epochs of geo-political chaos throughout the Thai-Malay Peninsula, which those concerned with the political chaos caused by Thailand's disorderly state have missed.

Keywords: South Thailand, Sufism, Ilmu Kebal, Rebellion, Malaysia.

Abstrak: Artikel ini meninjau ulang pemberontakan Dusun Nyoir pada April 1948. Tujuan utama artikel ini adalah mengisi kekosongan yang terlewatkan oleh para sarjana yang mengkaji topik ini sebelumnya. Beberapa sarjana yang mengkaji geografi kekerasan di Thailand Selatan tidak menyadari bahwa hal tersebut terkait dengan serangan pada 28 April 2004, yang melibatkan penggunaan sihir Melayu. Artikel ini menunjukkan pentingnya komitmen untuk memadukan riset lapangan di komunitas pedesaan yang konservatif sekaligus berinteraksi dengan literatur sekunder. Studi-studi sebelumnya mengungkap hubungan antara Haji Mat Karae (yang memimpin pemberontakan Dusun Nyoir) dan Kyai Salleh yang aktif di Batu Pahat sebelum kembalinya Inggris pada tahun 1945. Sama pentingnya, pelibatan kerja etnografis dan kajian terhadap literatur sekunder yang relevan menghasilkan studi kasus pemberontakan Melayu yang terjadi selama epos kekacauan geo-politik di seluruh Semenanjung Thai-Melayu, dimana para sarjana yang sebelumnya hanya mengkaji kekacauan politik di Thailand telah melewatkan topik ini.

Kata kunci: Thailand Selatan, Sufisme, Ilmu Kebal, Pemberontakan, Malaysia.

ملخص: تناول هذا المقال انتفاضة دوسون نيوير في أبريل ١٩٤٨، ويهدف، بشكل رئيس، إلى سد الثغرات التي فاتحا العلماء الذين سبق أن عالجوا هذا الموضوع، حيث كان بعض العلماء الذين يدرسون جغرافية العنف في جنوب تايلاند لا يدركون أنما مرتبطة بمجمات ٢٨ أبريل ٢٠٠٤ التي تضمنت استخدام السحر الملايوي. كما يوضح المقال أهمية الالتزام بدمج البحث الميداني في المجتمعات الريفية المحافظة والتفاعل مع الأدبيات الثانوية. وقد كشفت الدراسات السابقة عن العلاقة بين الحاج مات كاراي (الذي قاد تمرد دوسون نيوير) وكياهي صالح الذي كان نشطا في باتو باهات قبل عودة البريطانيين في عام ١٩٤٥. الصلة إلى دراسات حالة عن تمرد الملايو الذي حدث خلال فترة الاخبيات الثانوية ذات وعلى نفس القدر من الأهمية، أدى إشراك العمل الإثنوغرافي ومراجعة الأدبيات الثانوية ذات الصلة إلى دراسات حالة عن تمرد الملايو الذي حدث خلال فترة الاضطرابات الجيوسياسية في جميع أنحاء شبه جزيرة الملايو التايلاندية، والتي غاب عنها العلماء المهتمون بالفوضى السياسية الناجمة عن حالة تايلاند المضطربة.

الكلمات المفتاحية: جنوب تايلاند، الصوفية، علم المناعة، التمرد، الماليزية.

This article revisits an infamous three-day altercation that began in late April 1948, in Dusun Nyoir. At the time, this was a relatively isolated village in the district of Rangae, in the Narathiwat Province close to the north-eastern Malaysian state of Kelantan. Before the co-ordinated attacks against Thai security forces in April 2004 (McCargo 2008, 108–10) that occurred four months after an audacious arms heist at an army camp in Narathiwat (International Crisis Group 2005, 17– 21), the Dusun Nyoir rebellion was the largest, most lethal clash between Thailand's southern Malays and the Thai police and army. It is difficult to imagine anyone even superficially interested in the geography of violence in South Thailand not having heard of this incident, which has been most thoroughly analysed by Chaiwat Satha-Anand (Satha-Anand 2006).¹

The ethnographic vignettes and textual titbits introduced below are informed by my primary objective of filling in gaps missed by others. Firstly, my informants cited Haji Mat Karae (d. 1977), mentioned by Chaiwat (Satha-Anand 2006, 21), as one of the leaders of the Dusun Nyoir rebellion, who played the leading role in April 1948. Secondly, the forms of invulnerability ('ilmu kebal), and invisibility ('ilmu ghaib) "magic" were the result of contacts between Haji Mat Karae, and Muhammad Salleh bin Abdul Karim (1916-1959), better known in British Malaya as Panglima (commander) Kyai Salleh.² This relates to the third gap that my revisiting of the Dusun Nyoir rebellion achieves, namely reconstructing the geo-political chaos that existed throughout the Thai/Malay Peninsula in the decade before 1948. As is well known, an issue which colonized the carnal cavities of security specialists working in South Thailand immediately after 2004 was the role of trans-national jihadism (Liow 2006a, 2016, 99-134). As Mark Woodward et.al. have observed (2014), too many assume a strong correlation-even causal relationship-between the school of thought that Muslim constituencies subscribe to, and their propensity to violence. Specifically, Salafism-however defined-is intolerance and violence, whereas Sufi orders (*tarīqah*) are tolerant and nonviolent. Woodward rejects correlations between theology and violent tendencies. This case study documents the role of Islamic movements connected to *tarīqah*, but-more importantly-suggests that political instability, more than anything else, leads to violence.³

This article is divided into three sections. The first summarizes commonalities and connections between the attacks in South Thailand

on April 28 2004, and those in Dusun Nyoir in April 1948, concluding with a summary of links between Haji Mat Karae, and Kyai Salleh. The second section moves from South Thailand to Batu Pahat, in Negeri Johor. This documents the career of *Panglima* Kyai Salleh and his connections with the Qadīrīyah wa Naqshabandīyah through his *murshīd* (guide) Haji Fadil (d. 1951), who was both the Mufti of Johor and one of the Sultan's favourite practitioners of magic (*pawang*). I describe Kyai Salleh's leadership of the *Tentera Sabilillah Selendang Merah* (Army of Red Bands) in Batu Pahat, his magical prowess, and the geopolitical chaos at both the end of the Japanese occupation, and the tumultuous two-week interregnum before the return of the British. The third section returns to Thailand and presents details of the geopolitical chaos that affected Malay communities in both Thailand and British Malaya during the 1940s, material noticeably absent in extant studies of the Dusun Nyoir rebellion.

The Coordinated Attacks of April 28, 2004, in South Thailand, and the Dusun Nyoir Rebellion of April 28, 1948

Connections between the coordinated attacks in South Thailand (in April 28 2004), and the Dusun Nyoir rebellion (of April 28 1948) have been made by a number of Southern Thailand specialists, with the most authoritative penned by Chaiwat Satha-Anand (Satha-Anand 2006).⁴ In ways that resemble Cheah Boon Kheng's approach to reconstructing "facts" about rebellions in British Malaya (See Boon Kheng Cheah 2006, Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 2014), Chaiwat is attentive to differences in the "facts" of these incidents across the range of sources. Comparisons between these events are many. It was no coincidence that the April 2004 attacks, the most symbolic of which was on the historic Kru-Ze Mosque (See Satha-Anand 1993), were 56 years after the three-day rebellion in Dusun Nyoir began. In both, Malay magical practices were involved. The weapons of choice for both incidents were swords, rather than firearms. The primary purpose of this section is to summarize the most pertinent elements of these two incidents and to achieve this article's stated objective of filling gaps overlooked in extant explanations of Dusun Nyoir. I conclude by bringing readers back to Dusun Nyoir, where I began conducting fieldwork in 2012, and-more importantly-made my first connections with Kyai Salleh of Batu Pahat, which is the focus of the following section.

The English translation of *History of the Malay Kingdom of Pattani*, which was written in Jawi by a Patani Malay nationalist under the pseudonym Ibrahim Syukri, provides the following summary of the Dusun Nyoir rebellion

On 28 April 1948, there occurred a fierce battle between one thousand Malays and a force of Siam-Thai police at Kampung Dusun Nyoir in the province of Narathiwat. The Siamese police began the attack against the Malays, accusing the Malays of actions against the Siamese government. The battle lasted for 36 hours before the Malays retreated to the jungle to carry out a guerrilla struggle. Close to 400 Malays, including old people, women, and children, were killed in the battle, and more than 30 Siamese police were killed [...] On 27 April, three Siamese bombers flew over the area of the battle to bomb the Malays. Siamese warships harboured at Kuala Bengenara were ordered to land their troops to assist the Siamese police in killing the Malay people (1985, 9).

Chaiwat notes that this incident has been referred to in a number of ways; in Thai sources these include "rebellion" or "riot". By contrast, Malay sources employ terms such as "uprising" (kebangkitan) or "war" (perang). These are not the only discrepancies between Thai and Malay accounts. The former assume that local representatives of the Thai state were the targets, but the latter assume that this was a "spontaneous incident", rather than an "organized movement" possessing "clear political objective(s)." For reasons explained below, Mohammad Zamberi Abdul Malek (1993) claims that the Royal Thai Police had mobilized against a Malay gathering they suspected of preparing an attack against them. According to Chaiwat, members (mainly Chinese) of the Communist Party of Malaya (CPM) had begun threatening, abusing, and stealing from Malay communities. One of his informants related that, after repeated attacks by CPM bandits, local villagers organized their response. One group performed a sacred oil bathing ceremony in a small cave known as "ox cave", where many dipped their hands into a pan of boiling coconut oil that had been blessed for the ceremony. The oil was then applied over their bodies, and it was believed to make them invulnerable.5

They met at the house of one of the leaders, adjacent to a mosque. Some of Chiawat's local informants cite Tuan Hajji Abdul Rahman from the Malay state of Perak (known locally as "Tok Perak") as one of the main leaders.⁶ In addition to Tok Perak, Haji Ma Karae (Pageseng) who we deal with below in detail—is cited by Chaiwat as one of the local leaders, along with Ma Lagor Hasan, Guedor Awae, and Luedor Awae Ju (Satha-Anand 2006, 21). Weapons—including axes, knives and swords—were collected and sharpened, while new weapons were constructed out of bamboo and wood.

Duncan McCargo (McCargo 2008, 135) relates that in the morning of April 28, 2004—exactly 56 years after the Dusun Nyoir rebellion twelve targets in Pattani, Yala, and Songkhla provinces were attacked (see figure 1). These led to 107 deaths, most of whom were Malay militants. As a result of the attack on the checkpoint next to Patani's historic Kru-Ze mosque, 32 Malay, who had taken refuge after their abortive attack, were killed by Thai security forces.



Figure 1: Location of the major incidents in South Thailand during 2004 (including Tak Bai incident in October), and the location of Duson Nyor (From Arnaud Dubus 2011, 9)

Ustadz Soh, who had worked at Pondok Babor Ming, although as an administrator—not a teacher, is widely regarded as one of the masterminds of these attacks. He had also taught at a local *tadika* (*Taman Didikan Kanak-kanak*) in the village of Ban Som, Pattani Province in 2003, which McCargo claimed was where the attack on the Kru-Ze Mosque had been planned. Ustadz Soh was also invited to speak on a regular basis at a mosque in Ban Kuwa, where in addition to expounding on the grievances common among fellow Patani ethnonationalists, he referred to "magic spells and their efficacy for around half an hour." He also arranged visits to historic places such as the Kru-Ze mosque, and Ban Dato, and recounted the success of the Dusun Nyor rebellion. Approximately two months before these attacks, Ustadz Soh had held ceremonies where young recruits gave an oath of allegiance (PM. *Supoh*).⁷ He had led physical training sessions, but the use of firearms were not included in these (McCargo 2008, 135–36).

Most participating in the April 28 attacks acquired magic spells from a certain Ismael Jaffar (aka, Ismael Yameena, Poh Su), who lived in a village in Tanoh Merah, across the border from Narathiwat in Kelantan. Interesting details added by McCargo include that Ismael Jaffar had constructed a "brick meditation cave" in his house and that he was one of the authors of the booklet Berjihad di Patani (Anonymous nd).8 His assistants-one of whom was from Waeng (a district in southern Narathiwat)-administered spells. Although Ismael Jaffar sometimes visited Ustadz Soh in Patani, on March 7 2004 Ismael Jaffar stayed for two days and conducted "spell ceremonies at a house near Mae Lan". These ceremonies were attended by "more than two hundred people from Pattani, Yala, and Songkhla"-some of whom led the April 28 attacks. Ismael Jaffar also blessed between thirty and forty knives and swords, as well as *tasbih* (prayer beads) and *azimat* (amulets), which were found on those involved on April 28. McCargo also relates that Ismael Jaffar visited the Kru-Ze mosque to perform a ceremony on March 7, 2004, thus "completing his activities" (McCargo 2008, 138-39).

Writing as he did before Sascha Helbardt's analysis of the Barisan Revolusi Nasional Coordinate (BRN-C) (Helbardt 2015), McCargo referred to the structure of the movement in 2004 as "sketchy." Nevertheless, what was clear was the employment of "small cells, locally recruited, who had personal knowledge of only one or two core leaders; and a division of labour between those whose primary duties were observation and intelligence gathering, and those who carried out actual attacks" (McCargo 2008, 142). Over and above propagandists, there were recruiters (in sympathetic Malay communities) and supporters (who gathered local intelligence on Thai police and military) (See Helbardt 2015, 27–89). Young operatives in 2004 referred to themselves as "*abadae*" (from *abadan*). They had undergone the *supoh* ceremonies which conferred invulnerability and invisibility (McCargo 2008, 148). A widely cited report by the International Crisis Group claims that

the attackers belonged to the Hikmat Allah Abadan (Brotherhood of the Eternal Judgement of God) (International Crisis Group 2005, 21). Although Ustadz Soh did not specify "who to recruit or how," once recruited, he assumed responsibility for deciding who could join his Abadae, and only those who had undergone these "protective spell ceremonies" attacked state officials. Following their initiation, they were informed that their group was Permuda (SM. Youth). They were told nothing about the background or leadership of the group, but that recruiters or other leaders provided "instructions and ideological explanations", often in empty mosques. The night before the attack, participants drank holy water, which "boosted their confidence", as they believed this would make them "invulnerable to bullets" (McCargo 2008, 135). Nevertheless, this audacious attack began with a raid of the nearby police post for weapons, in which two policemen were killed, and with the firebombing of both this post and police motorbikes. Police and army reinforcements surrounded the Kru-Ze mosque where the attackers had retreated to. In addition to three fatalities amongst the security forces, the 32 Malays who tragically perished were aged between eighteen to sixtythree years-old (McCargo 2008, 141).

My brief summary of the Dusun Nyoir rebellion, and the raids across South Thailand's Malay-dominated provinces have documented what I consider to be the most important connections between these events. Given that April 28 is widely assumed to be the date that the former began, it is no coincidence that the latter occurred exactly 56 years later. Secondly, the most important characteristic of both was that local Malays did not fight with conventional firearms. Their weapons of choice were a mixture of axes, knives, swords, spikes, and spears. More importantly, those wielding these believed in the efficacy of Malay magic and its conferral of (amongst other things) invulnerability and invisibility.

Since late 2012, I have been regularly visiting an isolated *pondok* located in the mountains between the village of Dusun Nyoir and the upper reaches of the Saiburi River.⁹ This particular *pondok*, where there was neither running water nor electricity when I first visited, had been established and led by Ayoh Ding, the son of Haji Mat Karae mentioned by Chaiwat.¹⁰ I had first visited Ayoh Ding in his *pondok*, with a team of local Malay researchers. I was primarily interested in his reputation as an important conduit for local Sufi movements that I had begun studying, scattered between Ayutthaya and Narathiwat.¹¹ Committed as I was to a patient, slow, and long-term approach to ethnographic fieldwork, it was only after I felt that sufficient trust had been established that I began asking questions about his father, and his role in the events of April 1948. Given that I was in the habit of asking permission to make copies of locally produced books, collections of prayers, *azimat* (amulets), or Sufi lineages (*silsilah*), I asked whether his father had written anything. If he had, would he be willing for me to make an electronic version of this? Did he have an email address that I could send a PDF of this precious family document to?



Figure 2: Front page of the booklet Rahasia Amalan Kyai Salleh

Ayoh Ding produced from his bag a well-worn—and clearly much loved—booklet which was held together with grey duct tape. Its title, written in the Jawi script, was *Rahasia Amalan Kyai Salleh* (The mysteries of the practice of Kyai Salleh) (see figure 2). Ayoh Ding explained that upon hearing reports of Kyai Salleh's successful employment of Islamic knowledge brought to Batu Pahat from Java, Haji Mat Karae travelled from Dusun Nyoir to Negeri Johor. After staying with Kyai Salleh for 6 months, Haji Mat Karae undertook a period of seclusion in the jungle before returning, in early 1947.

Connections between Batu Pahat, Negeri Johor (1945), and Dusun Nyoir (1948)

In the preceding section, I summarized connections between the Dusun Nyoir rebellion of April 1948, and the attacks in South Thailand on April 2004. The latter occurred exactly 56 years after the former. In both, rather than firearms, those involved wielded traditional weapons, and employed a range of magical practices influenced by Javanese mysticism. I concluded by bringing readers back to Dusun Nyoir, by introducing documentary evidence that Haji Mat Karae (mentioned by Chaiwat) had direct connections with Kyai Salleh of Batu Pahat, in Negeri Johor. In the following section, I reconstruct Kyai Salleh's career and influence. These began in Batu Pahat at the end of the Japanese occupation, but spread with the growing geopolitical chaos created by a combination of the Japanese occupation, their surrender, and the power vacuum that followed in its aftermath, which also impacted South Thailand.¹²



Figure 3: Location of the Southern Thai Province of Narathiwat and Batu Pahat (Negeri Johor). Insert is based on Cheah Boon Kheng (2012, 205).

It will soon become evident that I (unapologetically) draw on Cheah Boon Kheng's *Red star over Malaya: Resistance and social conflict during and after the Japanese occupation of Malaya* (2012, 241), first published in 1983. This includes a description of the inter-racial conflicts between Malays and Chinese which began in the district of Batu Pahat, in Negeri Johor, in May 1945 (see figure 3). These soon spread to other parts of south-western Johor but increased in intensity after the Japanese surrender. Notwithstanding these not having been coordinated, similar clashes also occurred as far north as lower Perak. The most important commonalities between these were their religious nature: *Jihād fī sabīlillāh* (literally War in the Path of Allah). Cheah Boon Kheng describes that while many of these stories became myths, "even myths have their origins in real events." Distinguishing between myth and fact is a difficult task, for a number of reasons. The most important reason is the inter-racial dimension,with each blaming the other for causing the trouble (2012, 241).

In Batu Pahat, Malay resistance against the Malayan Peoples' Anti-Japanese Army (MPAJA) was mainly organized by Javanese kyai who led local chapters of Sufi orders. These were "highly venerated" by local Malays, largely due to their "charismatic powers" which they disseminated during times of crisis.¹³ Cheah Boon Kheng summarizes that among the "secret powers" that these Javanese Sufi Kyai possessed were *ilmu batin* (spiritual or mystical knowledge), *ilmu ghaib* (knowledge of becoming invisible and inaudible), *ilmu pencak silat* (knowledge of martial arts), and *ilmu kebal* (knowledge of invulnerability) (2012, 245).¹⁴ Malay self-defence groups in Batu Pahat might have coalesced into Sabilillah movements, but this was not an organization but instead a "loose religious movement based on Sufi mysticism" (2012, 248). Kyai Salleh formed *Tentera Sabil Selendang Merah*, a name coined by the red (*merah*) sashes (*selendang merah*) worn by its members across their chests.¹⁵ Rather than guns, *parang panjang, lembing, kris, pedang*, and *tombak* were their weapons of choice (2012, 208).

Kyai Salleh was born in Parit Jawa, south of Muar town. His mother was Javanese, and his father was said to be an Indian. In terms of his spiritual lineage (*silsilah*), Kyai Salleh's Sufi *murshīd* was Kyai Haji Fadil of Johor (d.1956), who was a well-known member of the Qadiriyyah wa Naqshbandiyyah (2012, 200, 07). Syed Muhammad Naguib al-Attas (1963, 34-5, 52-4) describes Haji Fadil as Sultan Ibrahim's favourite *pawing*, and he lived in the Pasir Plangi Mosque patronized by him. Perhaps as a result of royal patronage, Kyai Haji Fadil reputably functioned as *murshid*

to as many as 4,000 murid (disciples), all of whom he had personally inducted into the Qadīrīyah wa Naqshabandīyah. As the name suggests, this tariga combined the devotional practices of the Qadīrīyah and the Naqshabandīyah orders, an innovation undertaken by a Malay from West Kalimantan by the name of Sheikh Ahmad Khatib bin 'Abd al-Ghaffar al-Shambas (1802-1872).¹⁶ As was the custom during the 19th century which Michael Laffan has suggested was a "Sufi Century" (2014)-his operational base was Makkah. He personally inducted thousands of pilgrims to Makkah and established personal representatives (khalifah) with formal permission (ijāzah) to induct others into his order following their return to Southeast Asia.¹⁷ Before the passing of Shaykh Ahmad Khāțib al-Shambas in 1872, 'Abd al-Karīm (b. 1840) was appointed as his successor. He was a native of the West Javanese polity of Banten, and this appointment significantly contributed to the growth of the Qadīrīyah wa Naqshabandīyah in Java.¹⁸ Furthermore, this was the most popular order among the large Javanese Diaspora in British Malay and included Kyai Salleh's parents and spiritual father. One of the many contributions made by Sartono Kartodirdjo in his (now classic) study of the 1888 revolt in Banten, was his meticulous analysis of the role that members of the Qadīrīyah wa Naqshabandīyah played in this rebellion (1966, particularly 142-88). As is well known, other rebellions followed, the most important of which occurred in 1927 (See Ensering 1995).

Returning to Kyai Salleh; before the Japanese occupation he was rumored to have led a gang of robbers, and had spent a period in prison. At the height of the fighting Kyai Salleh recounted receiving visions of the widely revered Shaykh 'Abdul-Qadir Jilani, who was dressed in black and would warn him of any imminent danger. His *parang panjang* (long sword) apparently claimed 172 Chinese heads (Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 250-51). Kyai Salleh and his followers recited Quranic verses and other Islamic formulas hundreds of times after each of the five obligatory daily prayers. Disciples were instructed that invulnerability depended on their own behavior and the diligent performance of this ritual regime. They were forbidden to "steal, rape, torture, or kill anyone innocent, or to provoke action". Anyone failing to scrupulously follow these instructions would immediately lose their invulnerability (2012, 206).

Kyai Salleh first came into prominence in mid-1945 after organizing a successful attack against the MPAJA in Simpang Kiri, and his fame soon spread throughout the district of Batu Pahat. Malays were impressed by stories of his strength and fortitude; of his single-handed defeat of 200 Chinese, or of his ability to lift two huge coconut trees barring his assault. Cheah Boon Kheng (2012, 206) cites a British intelligence report that describes some of his known supernatural powers: he "cannot be killed by bullets; he can walk dry-shod across rivers; he can burst any bonds that are put upon him; his voice can paralyze his assailants, making them drop their weapons; and were Chinese to take him and set him in a cauldron of boiling water he would emerge alive and unharmed"(2012, 250). Chinese accounts confirm that despite few Malays using automatic weapons, they inflicted heavy casualties. This attests to the "fighting courage and religious fanaticism" of Kyai Salleh's *Sabīlillāh* (2012, 208).¹⁹

Although Kyai Salleh was the commander of various groups in Batu Pahat in June 1945, he was most active during the two-week interregnum between the Japanese surrender and arrival of British troops (see Table 1). During this period, the *Sabīlillāh* "meted out retaliation for the widespread MPAJA abductions, tortures, and executions of Malays regarded as informers and collaborators" (2012, 252). The first Malay attacks occurred in Batu Pahat on 10 May 1945 (2012, 218), although Malay informants cite these as beginning a month earlier, following the abduction and murder of a Malay headman in Tanjong Sembrong which was allegedly provoked by his failure to pay the monthly tax of \$3 to Chinese MPAJU officials (2012, 196). On May 1945, members of the MPAJA abducted two Malays in Parit Khalid. One escaped, fleeing to the home of Haji Talib, a disciple of the Sufi mystic Tuan Guru Haji Mokhtar.

Haji Mokhtar led the resistance to the MPAJA, initially by training a group of warriors. On 5 May, he issued a *fatwa* declaring a *jihād* (2012, 211). Malays related rumors of organized MPAJA attacks on Malay populations to both Ismail bin Dato Abdullah (the district officer of Batu Pahat), and Japanese authorities. Although discounted by the district officer, the Japanese organized a joint Malay/Japanese attack in which a MPAJU leader was killed. On 6 May, Japanese troops and two Malay youths rounded up a lorry-load of Chinese. The MPAJA retaliated with raids against Malay villages. Malay attacks comprised of forty men wielding long swords (*parang panjang*). After this point, no one could escape the conflict that ensued. The clashes soon spread to a district led by Penghulu Muhammad Kari, who invited Kyai Salleh to lead Malay attacks against the Chinese. Rumors about communist atrocities included the MPAJU having "butchered, gunned down, or beheaded Malays and administered the 'water treatment'—pumping water into the victim's body until the belly swelled, immersion in a tub of water until drowned, or scalding with hot water" (2012, 211). Cautions were issued by both groups: the Malay informers were instructed to warn people in their villages of the imminent Chinese take-over of their country, and communists in the MPAJA alerted Chinese communities about the coming Malay rampage. Attacking Malays wielding "*parang panjang* and spears, hurled themselves into Chinese houses and settlements, screaming and killing men, women, and children in their path and those who could not escape or resist them. After pillaging Chinese houses, the Malays usually set them on fire" (Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 219).

Despite the lack of evidence substantiating these claims, Chinese, MPAJA, and British accounts, also analysed by Tim Harper, claim that Japanese provocateurs instigated these inter-racial clashes (Harper 1998, 52–53, Bayly and Harper 2007, 44, 47). What is clear is that they "added their own military support to the Malay onslaughts, inflicting great suffering on the Chinese in the Batu Pahat district" (2012, 266). There were a number of developments after the Japanese surrender on August 16. The MPAJA in south-western Johor were optimistic about their future chances. They took "control of most towns" and began settling old scores with the "Malay police and others who had worked under the Japanese" (2012, 223). These discussions, along with the general lack of respect for Malays among the MPAJA brought further deterioration to already strained race relations (Burridge 1957, Khoo Kay Kim 1981). Chinese pursuit of political power and the brutal settling of scores in the days and weeks following August 16 was, according to Cheah Boon Kheng, the "last straw for the Malays" who had by that time ceased attacks (Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 267).

The formation of the *Tentera Sabilillah Selendang Merah* by Kyai Salleh was one Malay response to MPAJA aggression. Batu Pahat again witnessed "terrible bloodshed during this interregnum". Malay attacks were said to be more ferocious than those of the Chinese and surpassed their earlier level. They fought more determinedly and with greater religious fanaticism. During raids, the *Tentera Sabilillah Selendang Merah* chanted prayers while wielding "*parang, kris*, bamboo spears, and iron rods (some bearing Quranic verses)" (2012, 224). The intensity of Malay resistance is partly explained by rumors that the Chinese would seize political power, both in Johor and throughout

British Malaya. Other claims were made that the British had promised to hand Malaya over to the MPAJA. It was at this juncture that Kyai Salleh was commissioned by the Sultan of Johor, through Kyai Haji Fadil. At a meeting in the Pasir Plangi Palace, the Sultan "embraced Kyai Salleh, kissed his hand, and thanked him for his deeds. He asked Kyai Salleh to "*menjaga negeri kita*" (guard our country)" (2012, 225).

In August 1945, MPAJA guerrillas took control of Muar and Batu Pahat while Kyai Salleh's militia was attacking Chinese in neighbouring regions. Kyai Salleh personally led attacks on "Chinese strongholds around Ayer Hitam, while his commanders attacked Chinese in the area around Batu Pahat." Cheah Boon Kheng recounts plans for their biggest attack on the predominantly Chinese town of Parit Jawa, south of Muar. All commanders including Kyai Mashudi, and Kyai Wak Joyo were to be involved, and Saturday the 25th of August, the start of the fasting month of Ramadan, was chosen. Kyai Mashudi argued that the attack should begin on the Wednesday before, and mobilized his militia, which was perhaps motivated by his desire to set himself up as a rival to Kyai Salleh. The night before Mashudi's attack, his forces "assembled at Parit Gantong, a quarter mile from Parit Jawa", where they spent the entire night performing prayers. The Chinese in Parit Jawa who received news about this attack evacuated the town. Mashudi's attack (which no other commanders joined) was not only repelled, but the MPAJA and other Chinese groups counter-attacked Malays in nearby areas and 10 Malays were killed (2012, 226).

This setback served to strengthen the unity of the Malays under Kyai Salleh's leadership. Kyai Salleh led an attack on Batu Pahat town, which had one of the largest Chinese populations in south-western Johor. His army marched into Peserai on the border of Bandar Penggaram. The British had appointed Datuk Onn Jaffar (the founder of UMNO), as the District Officer (DO) to settle communal disputes. Onn Jaffar and a local chief intercepted Kyai Salleh, requesting that he call off his attack. Cheah Boon Kheng recounts that Onn Jaffar rode his bicycle to Bukit Pasir. He had arranged for Kyai Salleh to follow him a short distance behind. Should the Datuk succeed in reaching MPAJA headquarters, Kyai Salleh was to join him inside. Despite his reservations, Kyai Salleh agreed to accompany and protect him. After shocking two Chinese by introducing himself as the district officer (DO), Datuk Onn was taken to MPAJA headquarters. He was later joined by Kyai Salleh. These "peace" talks lasted the entire day and ended with a truce. Follow up talks were scheduled to iron out any further misunderstandings with the MPAJA. It was the month of Ramadan, and this was seen as a most auspicious achievement. Nevertheless, while these talks were being conducted, violence in nearby districts continued. Upon receiving this news, Datuk Onn suspected that Kyai Salleh had betrayed him. Together with Datuk Abdul Rahman Musa, he rushed to Kampung Bagan to avoid the shattering of the peace settlement with the MPAJA (2012, 228).

There is no consensus on what took place when Datuk Onn confronted Kyai Salleh. Some recount Datuk Onn's nervousness upon catching up with Kyai Salleh and his 1,600-strong militia who "had already worked themselves into (a) frenzy". Another account claims the following rebuke being meted out

What is the meaning of this, Salleh, Datuk Onn asked of him. 'You can't do this sort of thing. Such an action is against the law. You should have consulted with me first. I am the District Officer here. This gathering has been inspired by you.' 'Here is my breast', Datuk Onn offered him. 'Plunge your dagger into it if you do not wish to obey me. After you have struck me down then you may do what you wish. So long as there is life in this body, I shall stop you. I, as the DO and the representative of the Sultan and the *ra'ayah* [the people] am responsible for what happens in this district. I do not want to be held responsible later for any major disaster such as you have planned (Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 228).

Cheah Boon Kheng notes that other accounts claim that Datuk Onn "recognized Kyai Salleh's authority and flattered him", before warning all present that "British troops would soon arrive, and that if order were not restored by then Malay blood would flow; and he indicated that the Malays had achieved their goal, when he forced the Chinese leaders to promise the crowd that no more Malays would be killed. Kyai Salleh promised the Chinese that if another Malay was killed all the Chinese in the town would be slaughtered." Datuk Onn informed the militia that they had "succeeded in their objectives", and that the Chinese had learnt a lesson they would not forget. Furthermore, the Chinese would not commit any further attacks on the Malays. (Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 229).

Over the next few days, Kyai Salleh and Datuk Onn met with *Selendang Merah* chapters throughout Johor Baru to appeal for calm and peace. Many (celebratory) feasts were also arranged which they were obliged to attend as honored guests. This resolution was achieved before the arrival of British troops in Johor, perhaps around the time of the

Muslim festival celebrating the end of the fasting month of Ramadan. The first British officials arrived in Johor on 8 September, reaching Batu Pahat a few days later where 14,000 refugees from conflict affected regions were encountered. British attempts to arrest Kyai Salleh were blocked by Datuk Onn who realized the utility of securing his support for furthering his political ambitions. Datuk Onn appointed Kyai Salleh as the new penghulu (village headman) of Simpang Kiri in September. Moreover, after Datuk Jaffar formed Pergerakan Melayu Semenanjung (Peninsular Malay Movement) in January 1946, the president of its Simpang Kiri branch was Kyai Salleh.

There were other altercations in Sungai Manik (southern Perak) involving the mixed Banjarese/Malay population. This was over a 4-week period from mid-August 1945, but there were indirect links to Batu Pahat. Abductions and murders by the MPAJA led villagers to organize self-defense forces. Local religious teachers taught Malay silat (martial arts) and Javanese *ilmu kebal* (knowledge of invulnerability) (2012, 274). Imam Haji Bakri and Haji Marzuki were appointed by the congregation as *khalifah* (official representative) and were able to issue a fatwa or (more correctly) hukum (legal ruling). Local ilmu kebal inductions spread about the time of the Japanese surrender (15 August, 1945). Among the many penghulu co-opted by the MPAJA was Haji Hassan Ibrahim. As an exponent of *silat*, the (armed) Chinese attempting to arrest him were reputedly killed by his "powerful blows and kicks." His four attackers were also decapitated by him (Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 231). Malay attacks in Sungai Manik resembled those in Johor Baru, although these were in no way directed by Kyai Salleh. However, suggestions have been made that Kyai Salleh's Sabilillāh was involved in the death of 170 Chinese in Padang Lebar, in Negeri Sembilan. For example, Kyai Selamat reputedly led 1,000 Malays on a rampage between there and Batu Kikir (Cheah Boon Kheng 2012, 233-34).

Widening Geo-Political Chaos

Above, I related the most important aspects of Kyai Salleh's career at the end of the Japanese occupation, and during the two-week interregnum both in (and beyond) his home base of Batu Pahat. Readers will recall that Haji Mat Karae had direct contacts with his *Sabilillāh* movement. Although there is no denying Kyai Salleh's importance, I also documented the communal violence involving Malays, Javanese, Banjarese, and Chinese which reached its peak in 1945. Although the preceding section took readers from South Thailand to British Malaya, we return below to South Thailand. The primary purpose of the range of secondary literature introduced below is to develop arguments that, following the defeat of the Japanese, the geo-political chaos in British Malaya (described by Cheah Boon Kheng, and Tim Harper) was widespread throughout, what I refer to as, the Thai/Malay Peninsula.

More importantly, this geopolitical chaos needs to be more widely appreciated as the context in which the Dusun Nyoir rebellion occurred. In Dusun Nyoir, Malays were preparing their response to local Chinese provocateurs. It is safe to assume that Haji Mat Karae's sojourn to Batu Pahat was inspired by news of his prowess in defending his community. Finally, this occurred approximately two months before the British announced the Malayan emergency against the CMP that (operationally) were based in relatively isolated, mountainous parts of the Thai-Malay Peninsula, such as Dusun Nyoir. Given that few of my readers share my interest or expertise in both Thai and Malay Studies, I have summarized the most important developments between the Japanese occupation in late-1941 and the mid-1948 in Table 1, below.

	British Malaya	Thailand
1938		 Nov: Field Marshall Phibun Songkhram becomes Prime Minister.
1941	 8 Dec: Japanese invasion of Kota Baru. 16 Dec: Penang falls to the Japanese. 	 Japanese invasion of Thailand.
1942	• 15 Feb: Singapore surrenders, The Malayan Communist Party (MCP) takes to the jungle to organize the Malayan People's Anti- Japanese Army (MPAJA).	
1943	• Kedah, Perlis, Kelantan, and Terengganu administered by Thai.	

Table 1: Synoptic Chronology of Geo-political Chaos in Thailand and British Malaya (1938-49)

1944		• Aug: Khuang Aphaiwong replaces Phibun as Prime Minister.
1945	 May 5: Haji Mokhtar issues a <i>fatwa jihad</i> in Parit Khalid. June: 1945 Kyai Salleh's first attach on MPAJA in Simpang Kiri. 15 Aug: Japan unconditionally surrenders 16 Aug: Sultan Ibrahim. commissions Kyai Salleh. 22 Aug: Kyai Mashud's abortive action. 10 Sept British begin to return to Johor Baru. 	 Aug: Thawee Boonyaket becomes prime minister. Sept: Seni Pramoj becomes prime minister.
1946	 Britain establishes the Malayan Union (comprising all Malay States, Penang, and Melaka). Malay opposition to the Malayan Union leads to the formation of the United Malays National Organization (UMNO) under the leadership of Dato' Onn bin Ja'afar (1895–1962). 	 Jan: Khuang Aphaiwong becomes prime minister. Mar: Pridi Banomyong becomes prime minister. Aug: Thamrong Nawasawat becomes prime minister.
1947		 July: Haji Sulong publishes his seven demands. Nov: Khuang Aphaiwong becomes prime minister.
1948	 The Federation of Malaya replaces the Malayan Union. 19 June: The Malayan Emergency begins an all-out war against the MCP. 	 Jan: Haji Sulong arrested 8 Apl; Coup returns Field Marshall Phibun Songkhram as Prime Minister (who served until 1957). 25 Apl: Dusun Nyoir Rebellion.

Thailand's most traumatic decade of the twentieth century began with Field Marshall Phibun Songkhram becoming Prime Minister in November 1938. In British Malaya, this was initiated by the Japanese invasion in late-1941. Far from coming to an abrupt end after the return of British colonial rulers, in post-war British Malaya the state of emergency was only declared in June 1948. It is important to reiterate that during the two-week interregnum which ended with the return of British colonial forces, rumours of war and imminent violence spread among rural Malays throughout newly liberated British Malaya. British intelligence reports (Anonymous 1947) during this time were replete with accounts of careless talk in *kedai kopi* (coffee shops), invulnerability cults, and underground cells "preparing to serve the motherland." Tim Harper refer to the widespread presence of millenarian movements and secret societies (See Wynne 1941, Musa 2003) among both Chinese and Malay communities, including the following description.²⁰

Intoxicated by a doctrine propagated by the Nan Sien Temple near Bukit Mertajam, eighteen Chinese men, women and children threw themselves into a nearby river one night in late November 1945 'to learn how to become saints'. Eleven of them drowned. 'Our Chinese,' an Ipoh newspaper warned, 'are being deceived and cheated by various false doctrines and teachings.' In a more [adjective missing] sense the period saw a resurgence of secret societies as 'protectors' of Chinese communities groups in the default of other leadership. These shadowy figures were to dominate the politics of the rural Chinese in the coming years"(1998, 53).

In addition to developments in the demise of Dutch colonialism being closely monitored, so were those in Thailand. After his successful coup in 1938, Field Marshall Phibun Songkhram declared himself Prime Minister (See Suwannathat-Pian 1995, 1996). The Malay Communist Party (MCP) did not agree to an amnesty with Bangkok until 1989 (See Marks 1994, Hack 2008). Khuang Aphaiwong might have replaced Phibun as Prime Minister in August 1944, but between this date and the coup in November 1947 that returned him to the top post, Thailand had no less than six Prime Ministers. As is well known, the Japanese invaded Thailand in 1941, landing in South Thailand, Pattani. They swiftly overran British positions along the Thai/Malay Peninsula before capturing Singapore in February 1942. Tim Harper adds that in 1943, the ceding of the northern Malay states of Kedah, Perlis, Kelantan and Terengganu to Siam were central to the Japanese dismantling of British Malaya (1998, 36). Further south, by 1945 over 20,000 of Singapore's Chinese residents had been evacuated to "unknown destinations." An estimated 80,000 British subjects in Malaya were deported to Siam where as many as 30,000 died while constructing the railway to Burma. Over 20,000 Malays took refuge in

southern Siam, some taking years to return home. In October 1945, there were still 27,600 labourers living in Thailand (Harper 1998, 41).

A number of developments in Thailand during 1948 impacted dynamics on both sides of the Thai-Malayan frontier. 1948 got off to an inauspicious start with the arrest of Muhammad Sulong bin Abdul Kadir bin Muhammad al-Fatani (Haji Sulong) (1895-1954). In July 1947, Haji Sulong had issued his (now famous) seven demands that Bangkok change the way that local leaders are appointed, tax revenues spent, the Malay language used, and Islamic institutions such as courts (re)established.²¹ The chaos between the official end of WWII and early 1948 have been dealt with by others (Pitsuwan 1985, 1987, Aphornsuvan 2004, 2007). One of the accounts of this period, which best captures the geo-political chaos, is provided by Ibrahim Syukri (1985), whose short description of Dusun Nyoir, cited above, is followed by descriptions of developments in Bangkok and how these impact southern Malays.

On both sides of the border, Malays perceived that there was a historic opportunity for Patani to reclaim its freedom. Between March 13 and 16 1947, a gathering, calling itself the People's Congress, at a local Islamic school in Perak, by the name of al-Ihya Asshariff in Gunong Semanggol, was attended by 5,000 people. Many of the speeches mentioned the growing crisis in Patani. It was here that Ustaz Abu Bakar al-Baqir and Dr Burhanuddin launched Malaya's first Islamic political party, the *Hizbul Muslimin*. Among other things, they claimed that revolution in South Thailand was imminent, and that, should this spread to British Malaya, it would contribute to the end of British rule. There were also attempts to "recruit for the struggle in Patani" (Bayly and Harper 2007, 417-18).

Around the same time, Tengku Mahmud Mahyiddeen (the son of the last Raja of Patani) formed GAMPAR (Gabongan Melayu Pattani Raya/Association of the Malays of Greater Pattani) (Naidu 2020). Since the Japanese surrender three years earlier, Patani Malays living in Kelantan had engaged in uncoordinated attacks. Tengku Mahyiddeen's biographer, Hugh Wilson, suggests that the objective of these groups was nothing more than creating "sufficient chaos to persuade the Thai central authority of the advantages to be gained from extending some form of self-government" (1992, 52). Their lack of co-ordination was largely due to ideological divisions. Wilson refers to some as "fundamentalist", while others were somewhat secular, with a third constituency being magical/spiritual (1992, 32). Groups possessing magico-religious overtones were associated with "invulnerability cults". These spontaneously evolved in reaction to particular circumstances (1992, 52). Wilson also mentions the role of individuals "held in high esteem at the village or district level", whose resistance to Thai idolaters was based on the threat to Islam. Other leaders, however

Indulged extravagant notions by claiming a magico-religious power to confer invulnerability on their followers. In one area, 250 villagers formed themselves into *Parang Panjang* [...] and elsewhere, similar groups were reported to have come into existence with such names as *Sabilullah* [...] *Selendang Hitam* ("Black Scarves") and the *Selendang Merah* ("Red Scarves") (1989, 378).

We are now able to identify who these red scarves were, and they included Haji Mat Karae of Dusun Nyoir, who had been influenced by his contacts with Kyai Salleh in Batu Pahat.

Conclusion

Notwithstanding my primary formation as an anthropologist (See Joll 2011) who has written some revisionist historiographies of Thailand's Muslim minority (See Joll 2012, Joll and Srawut Aree 2020, Dalrymple and Joll 2021), I have also sought to "put anthropology to work" by pointing out what security studies specialists have missed (Joll 2010, 2015b, 2020, 2021). I lived in Pattani between 2000 and 2010, and conducted extensive multi-sited ethnographic fieldwork between Ayutthaya and Narathiwat between 2012 and 2019 before becoming a COVID-19 refugee in my native New Zealand in March 2020. I write as an expatriate anomaly. My primary interests-and expertise-are empirical. Particularly in comparison with rank outsiders, I am able to access a range of Malay communities affected by this ongoing conflict with relative ease. This is related as much to my ability to communicate in the local (Patani) Malay dialect, as it is to connections with my extensive network of local Malay researchers whose trust was crucial to me meeting Ayoh Ding.

With access comes responsibilities to both accurately represent conservative rural Malays communities and assist students and colleagues sharing my commitment to fieldwork.²² Some of the new insights into the Dusun Nyoir rebellion that I have presented were the

fruit of my slow, long-term approach to fieldwork. My primary objective was to fill some of the gaps missed by others. The most important was documentary evidence that I have presented which revealed links between Haji Mat Karae (the primary protagonist in Dusun Nyoir), and Kyai Salleh (of Batu Pahat). That said, other evidence has been in the public domain for decades. Therefore, I argue that the quality of peace research is unnecessarily compromised when the relevant secondary literature, which details wider context and specific connections, is overlooked. The most authoritative commentaries on Thailand's subnational conflict in Pattani, Yala, and Narathiwat since 2004, have been provided by political anthropologist Marc Askew (Askew 2007a, 2007b), and seasoned commentator of Thai politics, Duncan McCargo. While the former is most famous for forwarding his "disorderly state" thesis, the latter has drawn attention to the failure of the (ill-conceived and ultimately unsuccessful) policy of co-opting Malay political elites who were members of the Wadah faction that joined General Chavalit Yongchaiyudh's New Aspiration Party. McCargo also draws attention to the role played by Thailand's "monarchy network" (2006) which dominated the Privy council and upper echelons of the army, both of which refused to entertain any form of regional autonomy (Jitpiromsri and McCargo 2008, 2010, 2011, 2012).

English economist John Maynard Keynes (d. 1946) once retorted that "When the facts change, I change my mind." Askew drew attention to the impact of political chaos in Bangkok on Pattani, Yala, and Narathiwat since 2004, but I have documented the geo-political chaos throughout the wider Thai/Malay Peninsula during the 1940s. A number of scholars seeking to make sense of Thailand's subnational conflict in the Malay-dominated provinces of Pattani, Yala, and Narathiwat before and after 2004 have sought comparisons with similar struggles and conflict dynamics in Aceh and the southern Philippines.²³ In ways that demonstrate a commitment to seeking synergies between Thai and Malay studies (Dalrymple 2021, Joll 2017), I have evidenced the utility of contextualizing conflicts with ones closer to home. Related to my interest in context, I have documented the range of connections between both incidents in South Thailand, and British Malay: the attacks of April 28 2004 resembled those 56 years earlier. Over and above the timing of these incidents, both involved the wielding of traditional weapons, and both employed a range of magical techniques

advocated by Ustadz Soh and his collaborator Ismael Jaffar. Equally important connections are those between the Dusun Nyoir rebellion led by Haji Mat Karae, and Kyai Salleh's *Tentera Sabilillah Selendang Merah* appearing in accounts of Malay-led rebellions during the 1940s and 1980s. My empirical contributions in revisiting the Dusun Nyoir rebellion serendipitously brought me into direct contact with the son of Haji Mat Karae. Beyond these contributions, I have demonstrated the utility of spending time in both the field, and the library, which confirms that it is political stability rather than sectarian affiliation that leads to violence.

Endnotes

- 1. See also Aeusrivongse (2006), Aphornsuvan (2007, 51–55, 2008, 94–98), and Davisakd Puaksom (2008, 86).
- 2. In the Malay/Indonesian World, invulnerability is referred to as *'ilmu kebal*, while magical knowledge conferring invisibility is *'ilmu ghaib*. See Farrer (2009) and Sevea (2020).
- 3. Amrita Malhi has provided the most thorough treatment of *tariqa* involvement in rebellions in British Malaya during the 1920s (Malhi 2010, 2011).
- 4. On the Kru-Ze Mosque, see Satha-Anand (1993).
- 5. For details of rituals involving boiling oil, see Farrer (2009, 232-42).
- Indeed, Mohammad Zamberi Abdul Malek has referred to this 1948 incident as the "Tok Perak Dusun Nyor War" (Mohammad Zamberi Abdul Malek 1993, 210–11).
- 7. For more on Ustadz Soh, see International Crisis Group (2005, 21–23), which claims that he had studied in Indonesia.
- 8. Muhammad Ilyas Yahprung notes that its co-author was Abdul Wahab Dama, the Imam at Tarpai Tulwatat Mullaniti, an Islamic boarding school in Yala Province (Muhammad Ilyas Yahprung 2014, 189).
- In addition to the many (shorter) visits to Ayoh Ding's house and pondok, most of my data was collected on the following dates: October 15, 2011; November 17, 2012; May 21, 2013; January 9 and 11, 2014; March 3, June 15–20, 2015.
- 10. *Pondok* is a generic term used throughout the Thai/Malay Peninsula for traditionalist Islamic schools led by a *babo* where students live in huts that they construct or maintain themselves. These are distinct from madrasah where Islamic subjects are taught alongside the national curriculum.
- 11. See Joll (2014b, 2014a, 2014c, 2015a, 2017).
- 12. See Syed Muhammad Naguib Al-Attas (1963), Cheah Boon Kheng (1981), Harper (1998), Bayly and Harper (2007), Farrer (2009, 2012).
- 13. The importance of "Indonesians" in Britian is one of the themes in a declassified report entitled "Sabilu'llah and Invulnerability", in the *Supplement to Political Intelligence Journal*, dated June 15 1947. This specifically mentions Kyai Salleh (referred to as Che Gu Salleh), Haji Osman, and Syed Mh. Idris bin Syed 'Abdullah Hamzah (Anonymous 1947, 2–3). This alleged that "*Parang Panjang*" and "*Sabilu'llah*" movements in British Malaya took their name from a "body of Indonesian militant Muslims called 'Barisan Sabilullah." Moreover, "Indonesian influence is strong through the presence of numerous so-called religious teachers and exponents of the invulnerability cults." Answers to questions about the strength of Indonesian influence included the "presence of numerous [...] religious teachers and exponents of a the "unorthodox invulnerability cult" are covers for "political and terrorist activities." Central to future exploitation of "revolutionary causes" were "Hajis and other Muslims of religious standing, usually of Indonesian parentage"(Anonymous 1947).
- 14. For an analysis of *silat* in Malay political activism, see Ross (2019).
- 15. Kyai Salleh's leadership included the following: Kyai Wak Joyo (General commissioner); Kyai Kusin (first commander of South Johor); Kyai Mashudi (second commander of South Johor); Kyai Mayor (third commander of South Johor); Kyai Saudi (first commander of East Johor); Kyai Maskam (second commander of East Johor); Kyai Sarbini (third commander of East Johor); Kyai Mustahir (first commander of North Johor); Kyai Haji Shamsuddin (first commander of North Johor).
- Details about Sheikh Ahmad Khatib al-Shambas are provided by the following (van Bruinessen 1994, 1995b, 2000, Mulyati 2002, 37-45, Hurgronje 2007, 278, 87, 96,

572 Christopher Mark Joll

Laffan 2011, 54, 56, 61, 136, 45).

- 17. One of these was Sheikh 'Abdullah Soon, who was from—and returned to—Ayutthaya in Central Thailand, where he led what appears to have been a revival of the Qadriyyah *tariqa* that had been established in the 16th century (Madaman 1999, Joll 2014b, 2015a).
- Readers interested in reading more about the Qadiriyah wa Naqshabandiyah in Java should refer to the following (van Bruinessen 1994, 1995a, 1998, 1999, 2000, Mulyati 2002).
- 19. Another movement, known as the *Barisan Islam* (Muslim Front) had appeared in Tanjong Sembrong under the leadership of Haji Mokhtar.
- 20. For more on Chinese secret societies, see Wynne (1941) and Musa (2003).
- On Haji Sulong see Numan Hayimasae (2002), Khunthongpetch (2004), Liow (2010), Ockey (2011).
- 22. The most recent exemplars of commitments to fieldwork include Unno (2018) and Streicher (2020).
- 23. See Gowing (1975), Wan Kadir Che Man (1990), Chalk (2001), Liow (2006b), Chanintira Na Thalang and Siraprapasiri (2017).

Bibliography

Aeusrivongse, Nidhi. 2006. "Understanding the Situation in the South as a "Millenarian Revolt". *Kyoto Review of Southeast Asia* 6.

Anonymous. nd. Berjihad Di Patani [Waging Jihad in Patani].

———. 1947. "Sabilu'llah and Invulnerability." *Supplement to Political Intelligence Journal*.

- Aphornsuvan, Thanet. 2004. Origins of Malay-Muslim "Separatism" in Southern Thailand, Asia Research Institute Working Paper Series No. 32. Singapore: National University of Singapore Press.
 - —. 2008. "Origins of Malay-Muslim "Separatism" in Southern Thailand." In *Thai South and Malay North: Ethnic Interactions on a Plural Peninsula*, eds. Michael J. Montesano and Patrick Jory. Singapore: National University of Singapore Press. 91–123.

——. 2007. *Rebellion in Southern Thailand: Contending Histories*. Washington DC: East-West Center Washington.

- Arnaud Dubus. 2011. *Policies of the Thai State Towards the Malay Muslim South* (1978–2010). Vol. Occasional Paper 16. Bangkok: IRASEC.
- Askew, Marc. 2007a. Conspiracy, Politics and a Disorderly Border: The Struggle to Comprehend Insurgency in Thailand's Deep South Policy Studies 29. Washington DC: East-West Center.

——. 2007b. "Thailand's Recalcitrant Southern Borderland: Insurgency, Conspiracies and the Disorderly State." *Asian Security* 3: 99–120.

- Bayly, C. A., and T. N. Harper. 2007. Forgotten Wars: Freedom and Revolution in Southeast Asia. Cambridge, Mass.: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press.
- Boon Kheng Cheah. 2006. To' Janggut: Legends, Histories, and Perceptions of the 1915 Rebellion in Kelantan. Singapore: Singapore University Press.
- Burridge, Kenelm O. L. 1957. "Racial Relations in Johore." *The Australian Journal* of *Politics and History* 2: 151–68.
- Chalk, Peter. 2001. "Separatism and Southeast Asia: The Islamic Factor in Southern Thailand, Mindanao, and Aceh." *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 24: 241–69.
- Chanintira Na Thalang, and Pinn Siraprapasiri. 2017. "Comparing Aceh and Thailand's Southern Border Provinces." *The Politics of Peace Negotiations* 57: 690–715.
 - ——. 2012. *Red Star over Malaya: Resistance and Social Conflict During and after the Japanese Occupation of Malaya, 1941-46.* 4th ed, Southeast Asian Classic Reprints. Singapore: National University of Singapore Press.
- Dalrymple, Graham H., and Christopher Mark Joll. 2021. "The Muslim Sultans of Singora in the 17th Century." *Journal of the Siam Society* 109: 37–62.
- Davisakd Puaksom. 2008. "Of a Lesser Brilliance: Pattani Historiography in Contention." In *Thai South and Malay North: Ethnic Interactions on a Plural Peninsula*, eds. Michael J. Montesano and Patrick Jory. Singapore: National University of Singapore Press. 71–90.
- Ensering, Else. 1995. "Banten in Times of Revolution." Archipel 50: 131-63.
- Farrer, Douglas S. 2009. Shadows of the Prophet: Martial Arts and Sufi Mysticism. Edited by Gabriele Marranci and Bryan S. Turner. Vol. 2, Muslims in Global Societies Series. Dordrecht: Springer.
- Gowing, Peter G. 1975. "Moros and Khaek: The Position of Muslim Minorities in the Philippines and Thailand." In *Readings on Islam in South East Asia*, eds. Ahmad Ibrahim, Sharon Siddique and Yasmin Hussain. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies. 180–92.
- Hack, Karl. 2008. "The Long March to Peace of the Malayan Communist Party in Southern Thailand." In *Thai South and Malay North: Ethnic Interactions on a Plural Peninsula*, eds. Michael J. Montesano and Patrick Jory. Singapore: National University of Singapore Press. 173–200.
- Harper, T. N. 1998. *The End of Empire and the Making of Malaya*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

- Helbardt, Sascha. 2015. Deciphering Southern Thailand's Violence: Organisation and Insurgent Practices of Brn-Coordinate. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies.
- Hurgronje, Christiaan Snouck. 2007. Mekka in the Latter Part of the 19th Century: Daily Life, Customs and Learning, the Moslims of the East-Indian-Archipelago. Slightly rev. 2nd ed. Leiden: Brill.
- Ibrahim Syukri. 1985. *History of the Malay Kingdom of Pattani*. Translated by Trans. by, C. Bailey and J. Miksic. Athens, OH.: Center for International Studies, Ohio University.
- International Crisis Group. 2005. "Southern Thailand: Insurgency Not Jihad." In *Secondary Southern Thailand: Insurgency Not Jihad*, ed Secondary International Crisis Group. Brussels.
- Jitpiromsri, Srisompob, and Duncan McCargo. 2008. "A Ministry for the South: New Governance Proposals for Thailand's Southern Region." *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 30: 403–28.
- Joll, Christopher Mark. 2010. "Religion and Conflict in Southern Thailand: Beyond Rounding up the Usual Suspects." *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 32: 258–79.

—. 2011. *Muslim Merit-Making in Thailand's Far-South*. Edited by Gabriele Marranci and Bryan S. Turner, Muslims in Global Societies. Dordrecht: Springer.

—. 2012. "Islam's Creole Ambassadors." In *The Ghosts of the Past in Southern Thailand: Essays on the History and Historiography of Patani*, ed. Patrick Jory. Singapore: National University of Singapore Press. 129–46.

—. 2014a. "Kelantanese Sufism in Thailand's Upper South: The Ahmadiyya-Badawiyya of Koh Yao Noi and Huay Un." Paper presented at the Asian Borderlands Research Netowork, City University of Hong Kong, Dec 8-10.

— 2014b. "Thailand's Sufi Networks: New Perspectives on Islamic Diversity and Muslim Marginality." Paper presented at the Transforming Societies: Contestations and Convergences in Asia and the Pacific, Chiang Mai University, Feb 15–16.

——. 2014c. "The Transmission of Sufi Tariqa in Thailand." Paper presented at the The 12th International Thai Studies Conference, University of Sydney, Apl 22-24.

——. 2015a. "Global Islamic Circulations and Sufi Tariqa in Thailand." Paper presented at the Wild Spaces and Islamic Cosmopolitanism in Asia, Asia Research Institute, National University of Singapore, January 14-15.

—. 2015b. "Revisiting Ethnic and Religious Factors in Thailand's Southern Discomfort." In *The Politics of Scholarship and Trans-Border Engagement in*

Mainland Southeast Asia: A Festschrift in Honor of Ajarn Chayan Vaddhanaphuti, ed. Oscar Salemink. Chiang Mai: Silkworm Books. 91–113.

—. 2017. "Thailand's Muslim Kaleidoscope between Central Plains and Far-South: Fresh Perspectives from the Sufi Margins." In *Ethnic and Religious Identities and Integration in Southeast Asia*, eds. Volker Grabowsky and Keat Gin Ooi, Efeo-Silkworm Book Series. Chiang Mai: EFEO/Silkworm. 317–58.

—. 2020. "Comparative Perspectives on Inter-Ethnic and Inter-Religious Dynamics in South Thailand (and Beyond)." In *Southern Thailand/Patani: Understanding the Dimensions of Conflict and Peace*, eds. Anders Engvall, Emma Potchapornkul, Norbert Ropers and Srisomphob Jitpiromsri. Bangkok: Peace Resource Collaborative. 273–327.

——. 2021. "Contextualizing Discrimination of Religious and Linguistic Minorities in South Thailand." *Muslim World Journal of Human Rights*.

- Joll, Christopher Mark, and Srawut Aree. 2020. "Thai Adaptations of the Javanese Panji in Cosmopolitan Ayutthaya." *Southeast Asian Studies* 9: 3–25.
- Kartodirdjo, Sartono. 1966. The Peasants' Revolt of Banten in 1888. Its Conditions, Course and Sequel. A Case Study of Social Movements in Indonesia, Verhandelingen Van Het Koninklijk Instituut Voor Taal-, Land- En Volkenkunde,. 's-Gravenhage,: Martinus Nijhoff.
- Kheng, Cheah Boon. 2014. The Peasant Robbers of Kedah, 1900–1929 Historical and Folk Perceptions: NUS Press.
- Khoo Kay Kim. 1981. "Sino-Malay Relations in Peninsular Malaysia before 1942." *Journal of Southeast Asian studies* 12: 93–107.
- Khunthongpetch, Chalermkiat. 2004. *Haji Sulong Abdul Qadir: A Rebel...or a Hero of the Four Southern Provinces*. Bangkok: Matichon.
- Laffan, Michael F. 2011. The Makings of Indonesian Islam: Orientalism and the Narration of a Sufi Past, Princeton Studies in Muslim Politics. Princeton N.J.; Oxford England: Princeton University Press.

—. 2014. "A Sufi Century?: The Modern Spread of the Sufi Orders in Southeast Asia." In *Global Muslims in the Age of Steam and Print*, eds. James L. Gelvin and Nile Green. Berkeley: University of California Press. 25–39.

Liow, Joseph Chinyong. 2006a. "International Jihad and Muslim Radicalism in Thailand? Toward an Alternative Interpretation." *Asia Policy* 2: 89–108.

—. 2006b. *Muslim Resistance in Southern Thailand and Southern Philippines: Religion, Ideology and Politics*. Vol. Policy Studies 24. Washington DC.: East-West Center Washington.

——. 2016. *Religion and Nationalism in Southeast Asia*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

—. 2010. "Religious Education and Reformist Islam in Thailand's Southern Border Provinces: The Roles of Haji Sulong Abdul Kadir and Ismail Lutfi Japakiya." *Journal of Islamic Studies* 21: 29–58.

- Madaman, Umar. 1999. "การศึกษาเปรียบเทียบความเชื่อและการปฏิบัติของกลุ่มเฏาะรีเกาะฮ์ซูฟีใน ประเทศไทย [a Comparative Study of Sufism in Thailand]." Mahidol University.
- Malhi, Amrita. 2010. "Forests of Islam: Territory, Environment and Holy War in Terengganu, Malaya, 1928." Australian National University.
 - ------. 2011. "Making Spaces, Making Subjects: Land, Enclosure and Islam in Colonial Malaya." *The Journal of Peasant Studies* 38: 727–46.
- Marks, Thomas A. 1994. *Making Revolution: The Insurgency of the Communist Party of Thailand in Structural Perspective*. Bangkok: White Lotus.
- McCargo, Duncan J. 2010. "Autonomy for Southern Thailand: Thinking the Unthinkable?". *Pacific Affairs* 83: 261–81.

——. 2011. "Informal Citizens: Graduated Citizenship in Southern Thailand." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 34: 833–49.

—. 2012. "Patani Militant Leaflets and the Uses of History." In *The Ghosts of the Past in Southern Thailand: Essays on the History and Historiography of Patani*, ed. Patrick Jory. Singapore: National University of Singapore Press. 277–98.

——. 2008. *Tearing Apart the Land: Islam and Legitimacy in Southern Thailand*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.

——. 2006. "Thaksin and the Resurgence of Violence in the Thai South: Network Monarchy Strikes Back?". *Critical Asian Studies* 38: 39–72.

- Mohammad Zamberi Abdul Malek. 1993. Umat Islam Patani: Sejarah Dan Politik. Shah Alam: HIZBI.
- Muhammad Ilyas Yahprung. 2014. "Islamic Reform and Revivalism in Southern Thailand: A Critical Study of the Salafi Reform Movement of Shaykh Dr. Ismail Lutfi Chapakia Al-Fatani." International Islamic University of Malaysia.
- Mulyati, Sri. 2002. "The Educational Role of the Tariqa Qidiriyya Naqshbandiyya with Special Reference to Suryalaya." McGill University.
- Musa, Mahani. 2003. *Malay Secret Societies in the Northern Malay States, 1821–1940's*, Mbras Monograph. Kuala Lumpur: Malaysian Branch of the Royal Asiatic Society.
- Naidu, Netusha. 2020. "In Search of Patani Raya: Malay Anticolonial Imaginaries at the Fringes of Empire, 1945-48." Cambridge University.
- Numan Hayimasae. 2002. "Haji Sulong Abdul Kadir (1895–1954): Perjuangan Dan Sumbangan Beliau Kepada Masyarakat Melayu Patani." Universiti Sains Malaysia.

- Ockey, James. 2011. "Individual Imaginings: The Religio-Nationalist Pilgrimages of Haji Sulong Abdulkadir Al-Fatani." *Journal of Southeast Asian studies* 42: 89–119.
- Pitsuwan, Surin. 1987. "Elites, Conflicts and Violence: Conditions in the Southern Border Provinces." *Asian Review*: 83–96.

—. 1985. *Islam and Malay Nationalism: A Study of the Malay-Muslims of Southern Thailand.* Bangkok: Thai Khadi Research Institute.

- Ross, Lawrence. 2019. "Demi Agama, Bangsa Dan Negara: Silat Martial Arts and the 'Third Line'in Defence of Religion, Race, and the Malaysian State." In *Illusions of Democracy*, ed. Sophie Lemière. Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press. 1–20.
- Satha-Anand, Chaiwat. 1993. "Kru-Ze: A Theatre for Renegotiating Muslim Identity." *Sojourn: Journal of Social Issues in Southeast Asia* 8: 195–218.
- ———. 2006. "The Silence of the Bullet Monument: Violence and "Truth" Management, Duson-Nyor 1948, and Kru-Ze 2004". *Critical Asian Studies* 38: 11–38.
- Sevea, Teren. 2020. *Miracles and Material Life: Rice, Ore, Traps and Guns in Islamic Malaya*, Asian Connections. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Streicher, Ruth. 2020. Uneasy Military Encounters: The Imperial Politics of Counterinsurgency in Southern Thailand. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Suwannathat-Pian, Kobkua. 1996. "Thai Wartime Leadership Reconsidered: Phibun and Pridi." *Journal of Southeast Asian studies* 27: 166–78.
 - ———. 1995. Thailand's Durable Premier: Phibun through Three Decades, 1932– 1957. Kuala Lumpur: Oxford University Press.
- Syed Muhammad Naguib Al-Attas. 1963. Some Aspects of Sufism as Understood and Practised among the Malays. Singapore: Malaysian Sociological Research Institute.
- Unno, Anusorn. 2018. We Love Mr King: Malay Muslims of Southern Thailand in the Wake of the Unrest. Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute.
- van Bruinessen, Martin. 1999. "Controversies and Polemics Involving the Sufi Orders in Twentieth-Century Indonesia." In *Islamic Mysticism Contested: Thirteen Centuries of Controversies and Polemics*, eds. F. de Jong and B. Radtke. Leiden: Brill. 705–28.
 - ——. 1994. "Origins and Development of the Sufi Orders (Tarekat) in Southeast Asia." *Studia Islamika* 1(1): 111–23.
 - ——. 1995a. "Shari'a Court, Tarekat and Pesantren: Religious Institutions in the Banten Sultanate." *Archipel*: 165–99.
 - ——. 2000. "Shaykh `Abd Al-Qadir Al-Jilani and the Qadiriyya in Indonesia."

Journal of the History of Sufism 1-2: 361–95.

- ------. 1998. "Studies of Sufism and the Sufi Orders in Indonesia." *Die Welt des Islams* 38: 192–219.
 - —. 1995b. "Tarekat and Tarekat Teachers in Madurese Society." In *Across Madura Strait: The Dynamics of an Insular Society*, eds. Kees van Dijk, Huub de Jonge and Elly Touwen-Bouwsma. Leiden: KITLV Press. 91–117.
- Wan Kadir Che Man. 1990. *Muslim Separatism: The Moros of Southern Philippines* and the Malays of Southern Thailand. Singapore: Oxford University Press.
- Wilson, Hugh E. 1989. "Partisan Imperialists and Islamic Separatism in South Thailand, 1945-49." *South East Asian Review* 20: 369–91.
- ———. 1992. "Tengku Mahmud Mahyiddeen and the Dilemma of Partisan Duality." *Journal of Southeast Asian Studies* 23: 37–59.
- Woodward, Mark R., Muhammad Sani Umar, Inayah Rohmaniyah, and Mariani Yahya. 2014. "Salafi Violence and Sufi Tolerance? Rethinking Conventional Wisdom." *Perspectives on Terrorism* 7.
- Wynne, M.L. 1941. Triad and Tabut: A Survey of the Origin and Diffusion of Chinese and Mohamedan Secret Societies in the Malay Peninsula, A.D. 1800– 1935: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Christopher Mark Joll, *The Centre of Excellence for Muslim Studies*, *Institute of Asia Studies, Chulalongkorn University, Thailand*. Email: cmjoll@gmail.com.

Guidelines

Submission of Articles

Southeast Asian Islamic studies in general. The aim is to provide readers with a better understanding of Indonesia and Southeast Asia's Muslim history and present developments through the publication of articles, research reports, and book reviews.

The journal invites scholars and experts working in all disciplines in the humanities and social sciences pertaining to Islam or Muslim societies. Articles should be original, research-based, unpublished and not under review for possible publication in other journals. All submitted papers are subject to review of the editors, editorial board, and blind reviewers. Submissions that violate our guidelines on formatting or length will be rejected without review.

Articlesshould bewritten in American English between approximately 10.000 words including text, all tables and figures, notes, references, and appendices intended for publication. All submission must include 150 words abstract and 5 keywords. Quotations, passages, and words in local or foreign languages should be translated into English. *Studia*

Islamika accepts only electronic submissions. All manuscripts should be sent in Ms. Word to: http://journal.uinjkt.ac.id/index.php/studia-islamika.

All notes must appear in the text as citations. A citation usually requires only the last name of the author(s), year of publication, and (sometimes) page numbers. For example: (Hefner 2009a, 45; Geertz 1966, 114). Explanatory footnotes may be included but should not be used for simple citations. All works cited must appear in the reference list at the end of the article. In matter of bibliographical style, *Studia Islamika* follows the American Political Science Association (APSA) manual style, such as below:

- Hefner, Robert. 2009a. "Introduction: The Political Cultures of Islamic Education in Southeast Asia," in *Making Modern Muslims: The Politics of Islamic Education in Southeast Asia*, ed. Robert Hefner, Honolulu: University of Hawai'i Press.
- Booth, Anne. 1988. "Living Standards and the Distribution of Income in Colonial Indonesia: A Review of the Evidence." *Journal of Southeast Asian Studies* 19(2): 310–34.
- 3. Feener, Michael R., and Mark E. Cammack, eds. 2007. Islamic Law in Contemporary Indonesia: Ideas and Institutions. Cambridge: Islamic Legal Studies Program.
- 4. Wahid, Din. 2014. Nurturing Salafi Manhaj: A Study of Salafi Pesantrens in Contemporary Indonesia. PhD dissertation. Utrecht University.
- 5. Utriza, Ayang. 2008. "Mencari Model Kerukunan Antaragama." *Kompas*. March 19: 59.
- 6. Ms. Undhang-Undhang Banten, L.Or.5598, Leiden University.
- 7. Interview with K.H. Sahal Mahfudz, Kajen, Pati, June 11th, 2007.

Arabic romanization should be written as follows:

Letters: ', b, t, th, j, h, kh, d, dh, r, z, s, sh, s, d, t, z, ', gh, f, q, l, m, n, h, w, y. Short vowels: a, i, u. long vowels: \bar{a} , \bar{i} , \bar{u} . Diphthongs: aw, ay. $T\bar{a}$ marbūțā: t. Article: al-. For detail information on Arabic Romanization, please refer the transliteration system of the Library of Congress (LC) Guidelines.

ستوديا إسلاميكا (ISSN 0215-0492; E-ISSN: 2355-6145) بجلة علمية دولية محكمة تصدر عن مركز دراسات الإسلام والمجتمع (PPIM) بجامعة شريف هداية الله الإسلامية الحكومية بجاكرتا، تعنى بدراسة الإسلام في إندونيسيا خاصة وفي جنوب شرقي آسيا عامة. وتستهدف المجلة نشر البحوث العلمية الأصيلة والقضايا المعاصرة حول الموضوع، كما ترحب بإسهامات الباحثين أصحاب التخصصات ذات الصلة. وتخضع جميع الأبحاث المقدمة للمجلة للتحكيم من قبل لجنة مختصة.

تم اعتماد ستوديا إسلاميكا من قبل وزارة البحوث والتكنولوجيا والتعليم العالي بجمهورية إندونيسيا باعتبارها دورية علمية (رقم القرار: 32a/E/KPT/2017).

ستوديا إسلاميكا عضو في CrossRef (الإحالات الثابتة في الأدبيات الأكاديمية) منذ ٢٠١٤، وبالتالي فإن جميع المقالات التي نشرتما مرقمة حسب معرّف الوثيقة الرقمية (DOI).

ستوديا إسلاميكا مجلة مفهرسة في سكوبس (Scopus) منذ ٣٠ مايو ٢٠١٥.

عنوان المراسلة:

Editorial Office: STUDIA ISLAMIKA, Gedung Pusat Pengkajian Islam dan Masyarakat (PPIM) UIN Jakarta, Jl. Kertamukti No. 5, Pisangan Barat, Cirendeu, Ciputat 15419, Jakarta, Indonesia. Phone: (62-21) 7423543, 7499272, Fax: (62-21) 7408633; E-mail: studia.islamika@uinjkt.ac.id/ Website: http://journal.uinjkt.ac.id/index.php/studia-islamika

قيمة الاشتر اك السنوي خارج إندونيسيا: للمؤسسات: ٧٥ دولار أمريكي، ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٢٥ دولار أمريكي. للأفراد: ٥٠ دولار أمريكي، ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٢٠ دولار أمريكي. والقيمة لا تشمل نفقة الإرسال بالبريد الجوي.

> رقم الحساب: خارج إندونيسيا (دولار أمريكي): PPIM, Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang Graha Karnos, Indonesia account No. 101-00-0514550-1 (USD).

> داخل اندونيسيا (روبية): PPIM, Bank Mandiri KCP Tangerang Graha Karnos, Indonesia No Rek: 128-00-0105080-3 (Rp).



قيمة الاشتر اك السنوي داخل إندونيسيا: لسنة واحدة ١٥٠,٠٠٠ روبية (للمؤسسة) ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٠٠,٠٠ روبية، ١٠٠,٠٠٠ روبية (للفرد) ونسخة واحدة قيمتها ٤٠,٠٠٠ روبية. والقيمة لا تشتمل على النفقة للإرسال بالبريد الجوى.

ستوديا إسلاميكا

مجلة إندونيسيا للدراسات الإسلامية السنة الثامنة والعشرون، العدد ٣، ٢٠٢١

> رئيس التحرير : أزيوماردي أزرا مدير التحرير: أومان فتح الرحمن هيئة التحرير: سيف المزابي جمهاري ديدين شفرالدين جاجات برهان الدين فؤاد جبلي على منحنف سيف الأمم دادي دارمادي جاجانج جهراني دين واحد ايويس نورليلاواتي مجلس التحرير الدولي:

محمد قريش شهاًب (جامعة شريف هداية الله الإسلامية الحكومية بجاكرتا) مارتين فان برونيسين (جامعة أتريخة) جوهن ر. بووين (جامعة واشنطن، سانتو لويس) محمد كمال حسن (الجامعة الإسلامية العالمية – ماليزيا) ويرغا (جامعة أستراليا الحكومية كانبيرا) ريمي مادينير (المركز القومي للبحث العلمي بفرنسا) ر. ميكائيل فينير (جامعة سينغافورا الحكومية) ميكائيل فينير (جامعة نيو ساوث ويلز) ميناكو ساكاي (جامعة نيو ساوث ويلز) انابيل تيه جالوب (المكتبة البريطانية) شفاعة المرزانة (جامعة سونان كاليجاغا الإسلامية الحكومية)

مساعد هيئة التحرير:

تيستريونو محمد نداء فضلان رنغكا إيكا سافوترا عبد الله مولاني

مراجعة اللغة الإنجليزية:

بنیمن ج. فریمان دانیل فتریون موسی بتول

مراجعة اللغة العربية: توباغوس أدي أسناوي

تصميم الغلاف: س. برنكا

ستوديا اسراسكا



السنة الثامنة والعشرون، العدد ٣، ٢٠٢١



Islamic Turn in Malay Historiography: BUSTAN AL-SALATIN OF 17TH CENTURY ACEH

Jajat Burhanudin

The Political Dynamics of Islamophobia in Jokowi's Era: A Discourse Analysis of **ONLINE MEDIA REPORTING**

Bambang Irawan & Ismail Fahmi Arrauf Nasution

الحداثة الإسلامية المتغيرة: صورة للصوفية الحضرية في إندونيسيا وباكستان ر. يانعة وردايي ومحمد نداء فضلان